

 MINUTES OF GOTHERINGTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING OF 12 MARCH 2019 AT 7.30PM IN THE REX RHODES BUILDING.
Present:  Cllr Samuels (Chairman), Cllr Keyte (Vice Chairman), and Cllrs Ryman, Churchill, Harmer, Rear, Ward, Patel and Osborne; and 3 members of the public.                                                                         In attendance:   Robert Stone (Parish Clerk/RFO).
                                                              Items
1. Welcome, and to receive apologies for absence. – The Chairman welcomed all 9 members of the Council, and members of the public. An apology for absence was received from        Cllr Mel Gore (TBC). 
1.1 The Chairman formally asked if anyone intendeds recording or filming the meeting. – No one did.
2. To approve the minutes of the meeting of 12th February 2019   -   Resolved to approve subject to adding the words “prior to fencing by the landowner” after “woodwork” at the end of 9.1. 
2.1 Matters arising not on the agenda:       
· Feedback on application for new driveway at Gotherington Fields new farm house  – Cllr Keyte said he had spoken to the architect and had been advised that the bridleway had not been affected by the new drive. Neither had there been any alteration to the gate.
3.  To receive declarations of interest for items on the agenda below – None received.
4.  Public Session 

4.1 Speakers:  
(i) Mark Snape of Centaur Homes gave a presentation on potential development of the parcel of land on Malleson Road that was allocated in the Neighbourhood Plan.   He said that the Planning Authority had been consulted prior to the planning application being made, and that their initial views had been positive.  It was intended to have single access to nine houses offering a mix of 2, 3, 4 and 5 bed designs.  He was happy to speak at the Annual Community Meeting (APM) on 14th May in the VH after submitting the application.
(ii) Cllr Ron Harrison of Winchcombe TC on the advantages of joining the Gloucestershire Playing Fields Association, and the story of Winchcombe’s MUGA. – Deferred until the Annual Parish Meeting on 14th May 2019.
4.2  To receive residents’ comments:

 -  Favourable comments were received about the improvements made to the gazebo on Freemans Field.                                                                                                                            - Concerns were raised about the hole in the fencing near the pond.  Toddlers were potentially at risk.  Action: Clerk to add this as a report issue to the next agenda following discussion with the fencing contractor.                                                                                                         - The field maples near the school were top heavy.  Action: Cllr Osborne to gain a recommendation from a trees specialist.
4.3  To receive Borough Councillor & County Councillor Reports – None received.
5. To receive the Chairman’s report – Attached at Appendix B.
6. (a) Finance 
6.1 Resolve to adopt the following accounts for payment: 
	Robert Stone
	Salary – February 2019
	£444.15

	Robert Stone
	February Expenses – Internet, mobile; & petrol for SLCC Conf.
	£20.00

£26.00

	HMRC
	PAYE (Jan & Feb 2019) 
	£222.00

	PKF Littlejohn LLP
	2017/18 external audit
	£360

	Cleeve Handyman & Garden
	Gazebo & RRB water inlet valve
	£485

	Richard Pasco
	Pavilion cleaning Jan 2019
	£46.75

	Richard Pasco
	Pavilion cleaning Feb 2019
	£44.00

	Dawn Gibbons  
	RRB cleaning Feb 2019
	£189.75

	SLCC Gloucestershire / South Gloucestershire Branch                                           
	SLCC event of 21/3/19 on Community Engagement – Cllrs Cora Patel & Howard Samuels
	£75.00


6.2 The Council received finance report to 28 February 2019 (below), & analysis of payments in 2018/19. (Attached at Appendix A).
	06/02/19
	DD
	1&1 INTERNET LTD.
	17.96
	
	20602.13

	06/02/19
	DEP
	To be identified.
	
	44.50
	20646.63

	08/02/19
	DEP
	CRICKET CLUB
	
	400
	21046.63

	11/02/19
	FPI
	GARDEN HOUSE NURSERY SCHOOL
	
	1914.4
	22961.03

	12/02/19
	CHQ 2175
	GRCC SUB
	25
	
	22936.03

	13/02/19
	DD
	1&1 Internet Ltd
	1.19
	
	22934.84

	13/02/19
	FPO
	DAWN GIBBONS JANUARY CLEANING 
	207
	
	22727.84

	13/02/19
	FPO
	EDDIE GODSELL GRASS REMOVAL AUG
	40
	
	22687.84

	13/02/19
	FPO
	GOTHERINGTON VH – 18 NOV MEETING
	24
	
	22663.84

	13/02/19
	FPO
	HMRC – PAYE
	111.2
	
	22552.64

	13/02/19
	FPO
	HOWARD SAMUELS – PAPER & INK
	16.72
	
	22535.92

	13/02/19
	FPO
	ROBERT STONE SALARY – JAN
	443.95
	
	22091.97

	13/02/19
	FPO
	ROBERT STONE EXPENSES
	20
	
	22071.97

	18/02/19
	FPO
	COTSWOLD GARDEN XMAS TREE
	100
	
	21971.97

	19/02/19
	DD
	BRIT GAS BUSINESS
	354.99
	
	21616.98

	
	
	
	1362.01
	2358.90
	

	Bank reconciliation at 28th February 2019 

	Opening cash balance    1 Feb 2019              £20,620.09

	   Plus receipts                                                 £ 2,358.90

	   Less expenditure                                          £ 1,362.01

	 Available monies 1 March 2019                  £21,616.98 


6.3 To discuss and approve an internal auditor for GPC’s accounts for 2018/19.   – Resolved to appoint GAPTC in recognition of its independent internal service which complied with the legal framework for local councils in England.  The charge was £160 for a half day audit.   Action: Clerk
6.4 To approve expenditure on new anti-virus software for GPC laptop   - Resolved to purchase Total AV at £19.95 (rated best software in 2019)   Action: Clerk

6.5 To approve membership of Gloucestershire Playing Fields Association at £50 per annum. – Deferred.

6.6 To approve the annual renewal of the brown bin on Freeman’s Field at £96.00 per annum. – Resolved to renew both of GPC’s brown bins.                    Action: Clerk
6.7  To approve purchase of 2 x aluminium signs – Resolved to approve 2 dog signs and  another sign "No ball games" for the RRB subject to a maximum budget of £75.
7.) Parish Council Policies and Procedures                                                                                     7.1 To consider a further amendment to the Council’s Action Plan by adding the development of a S106 strategy in 2019.   – Resolved to include item onto to the Council’s 2019/20 Action Plan.                                                                                           Action: Clerk
 7.2  To review progress made by the Working Group on charges for recreation ground facilities, and consider what action is now required.   – As a report has yet to be drafted it was agreed to convene another meeting of the Working Group, and if appropriate consult with the village sports clubs.
8. Planning & Development                                                                                                             8.1   To discuss Planning Consultation - 19/00184/FUL Clematis Cottage Shutter Lane Gotherington - Part demolition, extension and alteration to dwelling. Demolition of existing and erection of a double garage.  - It was resolved to recommend rejection of this planning proposal in that it was considered that the design of this new development did not fit in well with its setting because of its height and large size. The local environment and amenity value would be retained to a much greater extent if it was not designed to be 2 metres higher than neighbouring properties.                                                                                    Action:  Clerk
9. Freeman Field, Rex Rhodes Building & John Woolley Pavilion                                             9.1  To receive a progress report on maintenance works to the Rex Rhodes Building, and if appropriate to consider using another contractor from the tender list to finalise the works.- Cllr Harmer said that the ridge tiles had been reseated, and that all the supplies for the remaining works had been ordered.  He would complete the works before the next GPC meeting.                                                                                                   Action: Cllr Harmer
9.2  To discuss and approve blinds for RRB.   – Resolved to refit the original blinds before considering alternatives.                                                                          Action:  Cllr Osborne
9.3  To approve the location of a memorial bench for Jill Ward.  – Now in place outside the shelter. This was approved.
9.4  To note that the play area will have a safety inspection in April.   -  The Clerk reported that the RoSPA Play Safety Team will be visiting Freeman Field to carry out an inspection of GPC’s play equipment.  
9.5  To discuss swings in the playground. – C Ryman said that there is significant wear and tear on the swings.  They might need replacing. She would get a quote from Wicksteeds.  Also the yellow Fireman's pole has significant movement.     Action:  Cllr Ryman
10. Environment                                                                                                                             10.1 To receive a report on grass cutting of Freeman Field     - Cllr Samuels reported that Sophie Hunt (Grounds Maintenance Project Officer, TBC) has confirmed that grass cutting would begin next week. Due to the rapid growing of the grass he had asked for a cut before this Saturday. There were 2 football matches over the weekend. The plan is to contact the Football and Cricket groups and get a list of matches from them to monitor the grass cutting better. GPC still had not heard about the cost of additional cuts. Action:  Cllr Samuels
10.2 To discuss and approve a quote for tree works in Ashmead Drive, and arrange the works subject to gaining the agreement of GCC/Highways.  – Cllr Keyte advised that the verge was owned by Highways and therefore not the responsibility of the parish council.

10.3 To receive an update on progress on improvements to the A435 / Malleson Road junction. – Cllr Keyte had discussed with GCC’s Cabinet member who was responsible for highway works, and learnt that lack of funding was delaying these works.    
10.4 To further discuss the footpath (AGO 18) opposite the village hall which still needs attention.      – Cllr Rear advised she had visited the adjoining owners and advised them of the need to keep the footpath clear.  She would draft a short advisory note and follow up.      Action:  Cllr Rear
 10.5 To note progress on the new footpath alongside the Charles Church development (if applicable)    – Cllr Rear advised that this was awaiting building works.                             
11. Other Matters
11.1 To discuss the update on the Emergency Action Plan. – Deferred.          
11.2 To develop a parish scheme to reduce crime associated with cold calling (Local Government Rating Act 1997 S.31)    - Approved putting posters to alert residents to this ongoing problem.
11.3 To discuss actions required by councillors, and potential nominees, regarding the election of 2nd May 2019. – The Clerk advised candidates must be proposed and seconded and signed to indicate consent to standing as a candidate. Nomination forms must be delivered by hand to TBC in advance of the 4pm deadline on Wednesday 3rd April.
12.  The date of the next Council Meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 9th April 2019.  The APM would be in the GVH on Tuesday 14th May at 19.30, the normal GPC meeting to be held before this meeting. All sports clubs and societies to be invited to speak if they so wish.
The meeting closed at 9.55pm.                                                                                                            

Appendix A

	

	

	

	Gotherington PC – 2018/19 Year
	
	
	

	Analysis at 28th February 2019
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	Budget
	Payments to
	Budget

	
	2018/19
	28/2/19
	2019/20

	
	
	
	

	Salaries/PAYE
	10000
	7003.58
	7000

	Admin, including website 
	750
	373.73
	500

	RRB - maintenance
	1000
	2839.03
	1000

	Pavilion maintenance
	200
	52.48
	200

	RRB & JWP - cleaning
	3000
	2527.93
	3000

	RRB & JWP - utilities
	2500
	4314.79
	2500

	RRB & JWP - Hallmaster
	350
	0
	500

	Insurances
	1200
	985.88
	1000

	Training
	750
	50
	750

	Subscriptions (GAPTC & GRCC)
	425
	175.59
	450

	Professional fees inc audits x2
	550
	75
	500

	Donations/S137
	0
	30
	100

	Sundry (incl defibrilator,rent, gates)
	300
	1387.79
	500

	Freeman Field Maintenance
	1500
	2241.07
	300

	Playground
	600
	0
	300

	Village grass cutting
	1000
	989.15
	1000

	Village (tree maintenance)
	1000
	120
	1000

	Church Centre Costs
	7560
	2030
	0

	Local Council Awards
	150
	0
	0

	RR changing rooms 
	1000
	0
	0

	2019 Village event
	0
	0
	500

	War memorial maintenance
	0
	0
	4000

	Community Grants (notional)
	0
	0
	100

	Totals
	33835
	25,196.02
	25,200

	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	

	Lettings (RRB, JWB & marquee)
	
	13,735.78
	12,500

	VAT recovery 
	
	1804.58
	1000

	Waterplus refund
	
	1300.98
	

	
	
	16,841.34
	13,500

	Precept
	
	20,210
	12,000

	
	
	37,051.34
	25,500


Notes: This presentation will be amended for the end of year accounts to                              show S106 expenditure, and a net figure for utilities (i.e. no reference will be                        made to the Waterplus refund.) 
Appendix B - Chairman’s Report March 2019

Fete 27th July 2019, going well another working group meeting this Saturday in the Village Store

Junction Malleson Road/A435 We need to up the pressure as to getting something done and we perhaps need the Borough Councillor to get involved on our behalf to put pressure on Gloucester Highways.

CCTV, the coverage is not allowing all the field to be seen. The CCTV in the Pavilion perhaps needs adjusting. 

Hallmaster, Users are being contacted and we are arranging a workshop at the Village Store on Saturday 23rd March for those Users who will be using the Hall Master system. If all goes well, we hope to start using the new booking system on April 1st.

Codelock The VH Management committee have agreed to proceed with the codelock system and we had hoped to install it today, however the suggested time was not convenient plus the weather was appalling and not all users were aware of the change yet.

Cleeve Patrol are no longer operating due to their success in reducing crime in Cleeve.  The plan was for us to contact them and gain advice, but this is no longer an option.
S106 we really need to start progressing this and a working party should be formed to move this forward.
GHN have been invoiced for £1098.33 (January 2019) and £933.07 (February 2019)

Local Elections 2nd May Posters are being displayed in the shop, notice boards, web site and Facebook and will also be in the Spring edition of Topics. Election forms are available.

Bus Service, the possibility of a reduced or indeed no bus service is of great concern to residents in the Village and GPC must be more involved in establishing the facts surrounding this.

The Grange Balancing Pond and the potential problem of the water table is of great concern. Tthe Local History Society is studying the wells and water flow in the village. GPC  should work with them to report to Charles Church & TBC the seriousness of water overflow.

No Cold Calling Zone, posters have been displayed and on GPC Facebook and stickers are available the Village Store. Bob Lloyd NHW Officer for Tewkesbury & Gloucester is making enquiries with Glos. County Council Trading Standards and will come back to us when he hears from them. In the past however it was necessary to get the majority of residents to agree to a No Cold Calling Zone.   

Emails, were becoming far to frequent and must be reduced.  Suggestions on how to overcome this had been produced.
GPC Surgery, many problems by residents are being raised such as over grown hedges, excess smoke, dog poo, dogs not on leads etc. etc. and to help with this it has been suggested that we hold a GPC surgery on a monthly basis again in the Village Store so that residents can drop in for a chat in a friendly atmosphere. These meetings will involve all councillors over a period of time and perhaps 1 or 2 at each surgery. It might be an idea to combine the GPC meetings with those of the PCSO.
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